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Statement of Ms. Barbara Cochran 
Subcommittee on National Parks, Forests and Public Lands 
Hearing on H.R. 3465, the Fallen Journalists Memorial Act 

Wednesday, December 4, 2019 
 
 
Thank you, Madam Chairwoman, for the opportunity to testify in support of H.R. 3465, the 
Fallen Journalists Memorial Act.  This bipartisan legislation authorizes the Fallen Journalists 
Memorial (FJM) Foundation to establish a commemorative work on federal land in the District 
of Columbia.   
 
I am here today in my capacity as President of the FJM Foundation.  However, my background 
includes more than four decades of experience as a news executive. This includes serving as 
managing editor of the Washington Star, vice president for news of NPR, executive producer of 
NBC’s Meet the Press and vice president and Washington bureau chief of CBS News. I was 
president of the Radio Television Digital News Association, the world’s largest organization of 
broadcast journalists. For the past nine years, I have been a professor at the University of 
Missouri School of Journalism and directed its Washington program.  
 
I want to express our appreciation to Representatives Grace Napolitano and Tom Cole for 
introducing H.R. 3465, which would allow for the establishment of a national memorial that 
honors the sacrifices of journalists who have died while performing jobs that are critical to 
keeping democracy accountable and functioning. 
 
Additionally, I want to express our appreciation to National Resources Committee Chairman 
Raul Grijalva and so many other Members of the Committee for cosponsoring the measure.  We 
are also grateful to Senators Ben Cardin and Rob Portman for introducing a similar bipartisan 
bill, S. 1969, in the Senate. 
 
It is an all too frequent and unfortunate reality that the work of journalists can be risky, 
dangerous and even cost lives.  Just 15 months ago the deadliest attack on journalists in U.S. 
history took place at the office of the Capital Gazette, the local newspaper in Annapolis, MD, 
when a gunman shot and killed five employees and wounded two others.  So many others have 
died while covering war and conflict, from Ernie Pyle in World War II, to Francois Sully, Larry 
Burrows and Dana Stone in the Vietnam War, to David Bloom, Michael Kelly, Elizabeth Neuffer 
and Daniel Pearl in the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan.  During my years in journalism, I have 
known other courageous journalists who lost their lives while reporting in dangerous 
conditions, including Anna Politskaya, Marie Colvin and Anja Niedringhaus. 
 
Washington, D.C. has many monuments honoring those who have sacrificed their lives to 
protect our freedoms; yet, there is no memorial on public land to recognize the journalists who 
have made the same sacrifice. Such a memorial would demonstrate to our citizens and to 
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visitors from around the world that our country values a free press, honors the sacrifices of 
journalists and supports the family, friends and colleagues of the fallen.   
 
About the FJM Foundation 
 
The FJM Foundation was established to support the enactment of the Fallen Journalists 
Memorial Act and, once enacted, to lead the effort to raise funds to design, develop, construct 
and maintain a memorial that will be an enduring tribute to the reporters, photojournalists, 
producers, editors and others who have died while performing their jobs as journalists.   
 
The FJM Foundation operates under the auspices of the National Press Club Journalism Institute 
(NPCJI), which is the non-profit educational affiliate of the National Press Club.  The Foundation 
is led by former Rep. David Dreier, Chairman of Tribune Publishing.  The Foundation also is 
supported by numerous leaders from all segments of the journalism community who serve on 
our Board of Advisors, including editors and publishers, news anchors such as Tom Brokaw and 
Bret Baier, and photojournalists such as David Hume Kennerly (see Attachment A).  Initial 
funding for the Foundation was provided by generous contributions from the Annenberg 
Foundation and the Michael and Jacky Ferro Foundation. 
 
Fallen Journalists Memorial Act 
 
H.R. 3465 honors fallen journalists by authorizing the FJM Foundation to establish a 
commemorative work on federally owned and administered land designated as Areas I and II 
under the Commemorative Works Act (CWA).  It does not authorize the building of such a 
memorial on what is known as the “Reserve,” the area of the Mall where new commemorative 
works are prohibited.   
 
Pursuant to the CWA, the legislation authorizes the FJM Foundation to design and build a Fallen 
Journalist Memorial with the input and approval of specified regulatory bodies, including the 
National Capital Planning Commission (NCPC), the U.S. Commission of Fine Arts (CFA), and the 
National Capital Memorial Advisory Commission (NCMAC).   
 
As provided for by the CWA and stated in the legislation, the use of federal funds will be 
prohibited, and the Foundation will follow a process to ensure that the memorial is 
appropriately designed, constructed and located, and that sufficient funds are provided to the 
National Park Service (NPS) to maintain the memorial.  It is the clear intention of the CWA, the 
legislation and the Foundation that the project will be completely funded and sustained by 
private donations. 
 
The FJM Foundation understands that, pursuant to the CWA, if the memorial is not completed 
or a construction permit received within seven years following the date of enactment of the 
legislation, our authority to raise funds to design, develop, construct and maintain a memorial 
will expire. 
 
I would note that H.R. 3465 was reviewed on September 24, 2019, by the National Capital 
Memorial Advisory Commission.  In a letter to Chairman Grijalva and Rep. Napolitano, the 
Commission “offered support for the purpose and need to establish a commemorative work 



3 

 

honoring journalists who have sacrificed their lives as guardians of democracy and for a free 
and independent press.” 
 
Need for the Legislation 
 
A plaque in the lobby of the Tribune Tower in Chicago has the following quote from James 
Madison, a Founding Father and fourth President of the United States: “To the press alone, 
checkered as it is with abuses, the world is indebted for all the triumphs that have been gained 
by reason and humanity over error and oppression.” 
 
As noted previously, there are many worthy federal monuments in Washington, D.C. to 
Americans who have sacrificed their lives while promoting the enduring values of our 
democracy. But there is no memorial to commemorate those who have died while working to 
advance what our founders enshrined in the First Amendment - a free and independent press.  
With the closing of the Newseum in January 2020 and, with it, the Journalists Memorial, it is 
time for a permanent memorial to be established. 
 
Attached to this statement are a number of letters that eloquently articulate the need for a 
Fallen Journalists Memorial (see Attachment B). I also want to highlight a number of statements 
that were made by prominent individuals upon the introduction of the legislation and the 
establishment of the FJM Foundation, which also persuasively express the need for the 
legislation. These include:   
 
“Journalists put their lives on the line every day to protect our democracy and a free and 
independent press. We must pay tribute to those who perished not only on the front lines of 
battle, but those whose lives have been lost while simply fulfilling their duty to deliver the 
news.” – Representative Grace Napolitano.  
 
Others “made reference to all the marvelous memorials that we have here in this city.  Now, 
almost every one of them is either about defending free speech or is because a free press 
existed so that somebody could make the case that this country needed to do something, that 
we needed to deal with slavery, or that we needed to deal with civil rights. All of those things all 
relate back to freedom of expression, all of those things depended on individual journalists 
running risks, social risks sometimes, physical risks sometimes, certainly the risk of retaliation.” 
– Representative Tom Cole. 
 
 “Every year, hundreds of journalists are attacked, imprisoned and murdered around the world. 
Some are killed because of what they do.  Others have perished because of where they are.  
No matter the circumstances of their deaths, these journalists and their sacrifices deserve to be 
remembered.  In a free society, a free press is a basic tenet. The fourth estate acts as both an 
expression and a guardian of liberty. That’s why we are beginning a campaign to erect a 
monument to fallen journalists in our nation’s capital.” – Hon. David Dreier, Chairman of 
Tribune Publishing and the FJM Foundation. 
 
“The freedom of press is the bedrock of our country. But we don't have a focal point where we 
can pay our respects for those that had literally given their life in the line of duty to protect the 
democracy of this nation.  Journalists are being imprisoned and killed because of their 
commitment to democracy. This memorial will give us a chance to re-double our efforts to 
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understand how important the freedom of press is to our democratic system here in America 
and around the world.” – Senator Ben Cardin. 
 
“This memorial will serve as a fitting tribute to the men and women in journalism … who have 
paid the ultimate sacrifice in the defense of the First Amendment.” – Senator Rob Portman. 
 
 “Fifty-one years ago, as an American soldier in Vietnam, I met and knew pretty well three 
journalists who died in the course of covering that war, Francois Sully of Newsweek, Larry 
Burrows of Life, and Dana Stone of UPI. Whenever my friends come from out of town and I 
want to show them Washington, I walk down the Mall, and we usually go to one of the most 
moving places on the Mall for me, the Vietnam Veterans Memorial, where the names of all the 
50,000 Americans who died in combat are engraved on the wall.  Those three names are not, 
nor are the names of the dozens of other reporters who died reporting and taking pictures in 
the same war.  Other journalists, Michael Kelly, the editor of the Atlantic, a columnist for the 
Washington Post and many more died in the war in Iraq, and then Danny Pearl of the Wall 
Street Journal and others in the war in Afghanistan.” –Donald Graham, Former Publisher of the 
Washington Post. 
 
“Journalism is, and always has been, a dangerous profession. Journalists run toward danger to 
cover it, not away from it. Annapolis and Anne Arundel County have started work on a Press 
Freedom Memorial. The city has donated space, Anne Arundel County agreed to help provide 
funding for it, and if Annapolis can do this, Washington can do the same.  Journalism is vital to 
the success of our democracy. I know it at the local level, some of you know it at the national 
level, and I think a memorial like this is a just and fitting way to recognize that importance to 
our nation.” – Rick Hutzell, Editor of the Capital Gazette. 
 
“Journalists are the first line of democracy and, while they put their lives in danger along with 
our troops, public servants and first responders, they seldom get the recognition for the 
bravery required to follow the news into perilous zones.” – Andrew Johnson, President of the 
National Newspaper Association. 
 
“Our society has benefited tremendously from brave journalists, some of whom gave the 
ultimate sacrifice for truth. We will continue to need journalists and newsroom staffers to 
deliver the news to help keep our democracy thriving. Let’s show them our appreciation, as 
well as our support for the tenets of our democracy that promote the pursuit of truth and 
justice, by helping to honor their fallen colleagues through this memorial.” – David Chavern, 
President and CEO of the News Media Alliance. 
 
Other Considerations 
 
Fundraising Plan – To ensure the long-term sustainability of the memorial, the FJM Foundation 
is in the process of developing a fundraising plan that will ensure the completion of the project 
within the timeframe and process proscribed by the CWA.  This includes sufficient funding to 
design, develop, construct and maintain a memorial in perpetuity, as well as develop 
educational programming to provide on-going meaning and context. 
 
Memorial Design – The FJM Foundation is in the process of establishing a committee of advisors 
to develop various concepts for the design of the Fallen Journalists Memorial.  While no formal 
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decisions have been made, our preference is for a modestly-sized, non-intrusive memorial that 
would sit on a site of approximately one acre, that is cost-effective to maintain, that does not 
include names or definitions, and which represents the journalism community as broadly as 
possible, including reporters, photojournalists, producers, editors and others who have died 
while performing their jobs as journalists, both in the United States and abroad.   
 
Site Location – The FJM Foundation intends to review appropriate sites in either Area I, which is 
reserved for commemorative works of “preeminent historical and lasting significance to the 
United States,” or Area II, which is reserved for “subjects of lasting historical significance to the 
American people.”  The Foundation is in the process of establishing a committee of advisors 
that will work with a planning, design and environmental analysis firm to identify and 
recommend appropriate site locations in Areas I and II.  Site location criterial will include, 
among other things, nexus to a journalism-related entity, ease of public access, support of 
legislative sponsors, support of regulatory bodies, ability to attract private funding, and 
construction affordability. 
 
Conclusion 
 
The FJM Foundation is grateful for the Subcommittee’s consideration of this worthy project, 
which will be a source of education, awareness and pride for our entire nation.  We welcome 
the opportunity to work with you to advance H.R. 3465 through the House of Representatives 
as quickly as practical.  In the meantime, I am happy to answer any questions or provide any 
additional information you may need. 
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Attachment A – FJM Foundation Board of Advisors 

(as of December 3, 2019) 

 

 

Wallis Annenberg 

Bret Baier, Fox News 

Dean Baquet, The New York Times 

Willow Bay, USC Annenberg School for Communication and Journalism 

Amanda Bennett, Voice of America 

Tom Brokaw, NBC News 

Christopher Dolan, Washington Times 

Major Garrett, CBS News 

Donald Graham, Graham Holdings 

Hugh Hewitt, Salem Radio Network 

Brit Hume, Fox News  

Al Hunt, Journalist 

Rick Hutzell, Capital Gazette 

Alberto Ibargüen, Knight Foundation  

Dr. John L. Jackson Jr., Annenberg School for Communication, University of Pennsylvania 

Tom Johnson, formerly CNN and Los Angeles Times 

Cinny Kennard, The Annenberg Foundation 

David Hume Kennerly, Photojournalist 

Alison Fitzgerald Kodjak, National Press Club and Associated Press 

Jim Lehrer, formerly PBS NewsHour  

Andrea Mitchell, NBC News 

Matt Murray, Wall Street Journal 

Jan Neuharth, Freedom Forum, Freedom Forum Institute and Newseum 

Clarence Page, Chicago Tribune 

Tom Rosenstiel, American Press Institute 

Christopher Ruddy, Newsmax 

Bob Schieffer, CBS News 

Gerald F. Seib, Wall Street Journal 

Joel Simon, Committee to Protect Journalists 

Catherine Merrill Williams, Washingtonian 

Judy Woodruff, PBS NewsHour 
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Attachment B – Support for the Fallen Journalists Memorial 
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Military Reporters & Editors 

C/O Medill News Servic3 

1325 G St. NW Suite 730 

Washington, D.C. 2005 

 

Sept. 13, 2019 

Mr. Peter May 

Chairman 
National Capital Memorial Advisory Commission 
1100 Ohio Drive, SW., Room 220 
Washington, D.C. 20242 
 
 

Dear Mr. May: 
 
I am writing you in my capacity as president of Military Reporters & Editors, or MRE, an 
association of journalists who cover national security, to express our support for the 
proposed Fallen Journalists Memorial. 
 
MRE is a membership group dedicated to improving public awareness of military affairs 
and advocating for transparency and press freedom, among other goals. We are based 
in Washington, D.C., but have scores of members across the country.  
 
A Fallen Journalists Memorial would be a fitting way to commemorate the many 
journalists who have died, including those who have died while covering wars around 
the world. 
 
Since 1992, 1,352 journalists were killed while doing their jobs, mostly because they 
were in a dangerous place, were caught in crossfire or were murdered for what they 
wrote, according to the Committee to Protect Journalists. Many more were injured. 
 
A considerable portion of these deceased journalists met their fate while covering wars 
and conflicts. The victims include many reporters from numerous countries, most of 
whom are not household names. 
  
A few of the noteworthy journalists from around the world who have died or went 
missing while covering recent wars include:  
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• Daniel Pearl, a Wall Street Journal journalist who was beheaded in 2002 by 
terrorists in Pakistan. 

• Michael Kelly, a National Journal editor who died in Iraq in 2003 when a Humvee 
he was riding in careened off the road after taking gunfire. 

• Marie Colvin, an American who worked for Britain’s the Sunday Times. Colvin 
was killed in Syria in 2012 when government forces bombed the building in which 
she was working. 

• James Foley, an American freelancer whom Islamic State terrorists in Syria 
beheaded in 2014.  

 
These journalists and many others paid the ultimate price. They did so while they 
sought to inform the world’s citizens about its conflicts. We need a memorial that 
commemorates this fact. 
 
It is also important that Americans in particular realize the critical role that journalists, 
despite their flaws, play in enabling our democracy to effectively function in both 
wartime and peacetime. 
 
MRE includes journalists who have covered and will cover war zones. So it is especially 
important for us to know that the sacrifices our brothers and sisters have made will be 
remembered. 
 
Thank you for your kind consideration of our views. 
 
 

Sincerely, 
 
 

 
 
John M. Donnelly 
President, Military Reporters & Editors 
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Tom Johnson 

3280 Rilman Road 

Atlanta, Georgia 30327 
 

 

September 13, 2019 

 

 

Mr. Peter May 

Chairman 

National Capital Memorial Advisory Commission 

1100 Ohio Drive, SW., Room 220 

Washington, D.C. 20242 

 

Attention: Beth Porter, Secretary to the Commission 

 

Dear Mr. May: 

 

As former publisher of the Los Angeles Times and as former chief executive officer of Cable News 

Network (CNN), I have been responsible for sending many reporters, photojournalists, producers, editors 

and other journalists into very dangerous situations around the world.  Some have been imprisoned and 

even killed. My LA Times Tehran bureau chief, Joe Alex Morris Jr., was killed while covering the 

overthrow of the Shah of Iran by militants.  My South American bureau chief Dial Torgerson was killed 

on the Honduran Nicaraguan border even though his car had large letters identifying him as press.   

 

These and other journalists take such risks because of the fundamental American belief that we owe it to 

our citizens to find and to tell the truth. Yet, there currently is no U.S. national monument to their 

sacrifice and heroism. 

 

That is why I’m writing to support the effort to establish the Fallen Journalists Memorial Foundation to 

honor those journalists from the U.S. and overseas who have lost their lives while doing their duty. I am 

pleased to serve as a member of the Board of Advisors to the foundation and strongly support these 

efforts. 

 

The legislation to create the foundation is H.R. 3465/S.1969, a bill to authorize the Fallen Journalists 

Memorial Foundation to establish a commemorative work in the District of Columbia and its environs.  

The legislation was introduced by Senators Ben Cardin (D-MD) and Rob Portman (R-

OH) and Representatives Grace Napolitano (D-CA) and Tom Cole (R-OK) one year after the deadliest 

attack on journalism in modern United States history, when five Capital Gazette employees were killed in 

their Annapolis, Maryland, newsroom on June 28, 2018. 

 

A Fallen Journalists Memorial would recognize the thousands of journalists, in America and overseas, 

who have lost their lives exposing the truth about military conflicts, disasters, protests, upheavals, 

corruption and organized crime. It would clearly be of preeminent historical and lasting significance to 

the United States.  Such a national memorial does not currently exist.  That is a grievous oversight that I 

hope can be corrected as quickly as possible. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Tom Johnson 
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